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MINUTES of the Joint Meeting of the North Plainfield Mayor and Borough Council, the North Plainfield Board of Adjustment and Planning Board held on Monday, October 26, 2009 at 7:38 p.m. at the Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:

      
Mayor:


Michael Giordano Jr. (Planning Bd. Class I member)


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes





Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett J. Merrill

Frank Righetti (Planning Bd. Class III member)

Douglas M. Singleterry 





Frank Stabile, Council President

Also Present:

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq. Borough Attorney

Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

BOARD OF ADJUSTMENT

PRESENT:

Jack Fowler




John C. Langenbach




Gary E. Lewis




Alfred Zarnowski




James S. McGarry, Alternate No. 1




Catherine DeAppolonio, Alternate No. 2




Mark C. Tighe, Chairman

ABSENT:

Basil D’Armiento
Alejandro Kuga


PLANNING BOARD



PRESENT:

Andre Mitchell





Frank A. Stabile





David W. Branan, Alternate No. 1





Joseph F. Tevlin, Alternate No. 2





Tom Fagan, Chairman


ABSENT:

Maureen Coxwell





Barbara Kreder





Frank L. Kreder


BOARD OF EDUCATION


PRESENT:

Thomas J. Allen





David W. Branan





Sandra J. Dodd





Kathleen Mullen





Drew Elliott Smith





Nancy M. Szaroleta





Linda L. Bond-Nelson, President


Also Present:

Dr. Marilyn E. Birnbaum, Supt. of Schools





Dr. Robert Rich, Asst. Supt. of Schools





Donald Sternberg, Board Secretary


President Stabile, with the assistance of the Boy Scouts of America, led all present in the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.


The Council President called for a respectful moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.

 
He then read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This Meeting is being held in compliance with N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq.  Adequate notice of this meeting was provided by transmitting notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger, the Memorial Library and Board of Education on October 16, 2009 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building, Memorial Library and Watchung School reserved for such purpose."


RESOLUTION:


Mr. Singleterry presented the following Resolution and moved its adoption:


RESOLUTION NO. 10-26-09-01  BE IT RESOLVED by the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, that the Borough Treasurer is authorized to make the following refunds:

Tax Sale Certificate


Amount
Lienholder
Block 199.04  Lot 23


$  580.15
Isaac Moradi

Certificate #08-00177




520 Elm Street

Block 106.01  Lot 36


    661.01
Kearney, NJ 07032

Certificate #08-00156

Block 142.01  Lot 1


    607.90
Isaac Moradi

Certificate #08-00134

Block 2.03  Lot 7


    804.73
Isaac Moradi

Certificate #08-00004

Block 127  Lot 11


    763.42
Isaac Moradi

Certificate #08-00121

Block 169  Lot 14


    255.76
Herbert Sehgel

Certificate #08-00161




P.O. Box 284

Block 128  Lot 13




Kingston, NJ 08528

Certificate #08-00122


    383.39

Block 11  Lot 3




Herbert Sehgel

Certificate #08-00017


    473.40

Block 82  Lot 4


 1,913.07
CCTS Capital

Certificate #08-00080




1415 Route 70E Suite 504

Premium



    100.00
Cherry Hill, NJ 08034

Block 79  Lot 6


 1,834.09
Elliott Loeb

Certificate #08-00075




1 Lakeview Road








Saratoga Springs, NY 12866



Block 16 Lot 10


 1,784.66
Mooring Secured Liquidity

Certificate #08-00025




8614 Westwood Center








Vienna, VA 22182


Seconded by Mr. Righetti and on Roll Call carried all seven in favor.


AGENDA ITEMS:


1.
Expansion of Cable TV Access Programming Origination – Borough Council.  Mrs. Forbes commented on her recent outreach to the City of Plainfield and their Cable TV Committee.  Mr. Phoenix had advised her and the Council of certain aspects of the City’s arrangements with cable by which they enjoy a direct ‘round the clock live feed on the system through a dedicated channel negotiated upon their franchise renewal ten years previously.  A program guide regarding same was provided to Council.  Mrs. Forbes acknowledged that children’s pageants and musicals are being telecast.  She emphasized that similar programming for North Plainfield would help pull the community together and enhance publicity.  Superintendent Birnbaum agreed that it was a great way to show the community what school children are accomplishing.   The opportunity for the schools to offer courses in television production would be a bonus.   


Council President Stabile reminded that, pertinent to Comcast’s Mr. Smith and his recent presentation regarding their renewal, any such provisions for programming on cable would necessitate appropriate legwork from the Borough Council and Board of Education.  Dr. Birnbaum interjected that one advantage would be repeat exposure of the best school programs on cable.  Mrs. Forbes added that a fulltime channel would provide the means for telecasting scholastic sports events, the annual street fair and 4th of July Parade.


Mr. McGarry, recognized by the Council President, cautioned that he had also seen some pretty mediocre access programming elsewhere, and cautioned against any proposal that would require additional taxpayer dollars.  Mr. Stabile recalled that Comcast was leaving expenses up to the Borough and schools if they wished to expand access programming.  Mrs. Forbes retorted that negotiated access would not cost the Borough, and that tying in with the School Board for programming and equipment would make sense.  Mr. McGarry agreed.  Mr. Lewis asked about franchise fees coming in annually from cable, and if they could be tapped.  


Mr. Bernstein explained that the franchise fee represents 2% of basic cable receipts dedicated to the Borough’s general fund.  Every New Jersey municipality is allowed to collect a maximum of 2% of basic cable revenue from the prior year by state law.  Ms. Bond-Nelson and Mrs. Forbes briefly discussed the character of Plainfield’s arrangements with cable, and Mr. La Ronde suggested forming a subcommittee on the access topic comprised of Borough Council and Board of Education members.  Mr. Bernstein replied that a subcommittee would be acceptable, although negotiations would still need to be undertaken by administration.


2.
Utilization of the new Krausche Field (possible Medevac access) -- Borough Council.  Mayor Giordano informed that the new primary landing site for Medevac would be the parking lot at St. Luke’s Church.  Krausche Field, he said, is out.  The School Board rejoined that lower Krausche Field remained a possibility for Medevac activities.  The Mayor replied that there were still concerns about parked cars.


3.
North Plainfield Zip Code – Coordinated Effort – Borough Council.  The Mayor spoke of being in touch with Congressman Lance’s office on the topic.  There was outreach to the Postal Service in Newark.  No record was found of the Borough’s quest for a unique zip code, despite a great deal of effort on behalf of North Plainfield in 2004 when the proposal was rejected.   North Plainfielders were receiving mail meant for Union County and the City of Plainfield even then.  Ms. Bond-Nelson recalled hearing of some post offices being closed.  Mr. Stabile recalled going to Congressman Ferguson’s office with Mayor Allen.  The postmaster of that time was unsympathetic, and admitted that the real expense involved in the process was in reprogramming sorting machines.  He tried to promote the Zip+4 program which was unimpressive.  Meanwhile, North Plainfielders are still receiving Union County jury summonses.  The postmaster claimed that it was not a Postal Service problem, and reminded that Green Brook and Dunellen share a zip code with no problem.  Mr. Stabile noted that the five years was up and the campaign for a North Plainfield zip code would begin anew.  Mr. Langenbach interjected that the North Plainfield branch keeps limited hours – Noon until 4:00 p.m. 

4.
Recreation/Communication – Board of Education.  The School Board’s Mr. Allen reported that the new Recreation Director was putting together good  programs including summer camp.  Some communications remain to be improved between Rec. and the schools, but good information is being exchanged between Rec. and the Facilities Director.  Mr. Sternberg wanted Recreation to keep expenditures in mind, that summer resources are limited, and communication and planning will need to be emphasized in the future.  Discussions ensued regarding a budget timetable and the continued sharing of information.  Mr. Merrill asked if all athletic facilities were under the aegis of the school board.  The reply came that they are shared.  Then, conversation continued about the regulation of fields and, more specifically, field over-use and resulting damage.  Field usage is enforced by the Police Dept.  

Usage is both planned and unauthorized.  Costly field rehabilitation projects have been seriously compromised by over-use.  There have been questions regarding the window during which play should be suspended on a rehabilitated field, and answers  ranged from a year to two years.  It is clear that there must be regulation of field usage, especially in the case of areas that were resurfaced and rehabilitated at great expense.


5.
Walnut Street – potential change of use – Board of Education.  Mr. Branan reported that the School Board was approached about closing the street.  Brian Schwartz wanted an element on the topic to be placed in the Master Plan.  With the absence of the Acme, there has been change in traffic and usage of the street.  As such, old traffic studies of the street no longer apply.  Ms. Bond-Nelson suggested that the timing on the nearby traffic light on Route 22 be re-set.  Mr. Fagan assured that the area was one of the worst traffic bottlenecks in the Borough, and needs to be a component part of the Master Plan.  He assured that the topic would be discussed by the Planning Board.  Mr. Merrill pointed out that Krausche Field has become a centerpiece with foot traffic, and that this reality is part of the Walnut Street question.  The School Board warned that it is, indeed, a congested area that should be studied.  Even one-way designation may help.  Mr. Stabile suggested turning Walnut Street into a plaza, while Mr. Langenbach suggested that the street only be closed off for hometown football and commencement.


6.
Master Plan Update – Board of Adjustment, Planning Board.  Mr. Fagan remarked on how needs change over the years.  It is what the Master Plan is all about and needs discussion.  Mr. Tighe called for a complete update of the Master Plan, emphasizing that a comprehensive five-year plan would be preferred.  Council members specified the need for attention to elements addressing economic development, historic preservation and updated land use.  Mr. Fagan commented that there had been hopes of completing the Master Plan in the springtime, which would represent a major undertaking.  Messrs. Stabile and Fagan discussed the intensive efforts on the Plan, which would also involve Art Bernard.  It is estimated that 75% of the Planning Board’s time has involved the Master Plan.


7.
Ordinances for pool/billiard table locations and alternate energy (solar panels, wind towers) installation guidelines as part of Master Plan – Board of Adjustment.  Mr. Tighe suggested identifying certain areas of the Master Plan that would respond to wind, solar and alternative energy schemes.  Mr. Bernstein confirmed that solar energy could be expressed as part of an ordinance.  Mr. Stabile advised of Somerset County’s alternative energy seminar, and Mr. Hollod’s suggestion to hear back from the county.  Due to terrain, it could vary from community to community.  Mr. Fagan advised that Hillsborough had been very cooperative in supporting North Plainfield’s greening element.  He suggested wind turbines on Board of Education property.   Mrs. Forbes noted that Somerset County would have funding available for placement of solar panels on municipal building roofs.


On the topic of billiards, Mr. Bernstein advised that the matter was being handled by Mr. Schwartz, and that he should be consulted.


PUBLIC COMMENT:


James S. McGarry, 347 Glendale Road, said that he was disappointed regarding the inability to discuss Crystal Ridge tonight, and Mr. Stabile explained that it is an open case before the Board of Adjustment and not appropriate to this discussion.


Barbara Habeeb, 74 Mountain Avenue, North Plainfield, suggested that age restricted zoning be part of the Master Plan and that the School Board should have something to say in the matter.


Sherry Moore, 505 Oakridge Avenue, North Plainfield, expressed how much she appreciated this meeting, and added that it had shown how interested all of us are in North Plainfield.  The speaker spoke of concerns regarding changes in the schools over the past ten years, and that their success formula seems short-sighted; further, she emphasized that further over-building in the Borough would negatively impact the schools.  Although outstanding teachers are now found in the schools, overpopulation will discourage them and others from coming here to teach.  She assured that buying a home remains a serious investment, that she was still waiting on her return and that more direct communication is called for between the various Borough entities. 


Frank N. D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, voiced his concerns about the Board of Adjustment and Crystal Ridge, the possibility of the age restriction being lifted and the possibility of condos being built at the Villa Maria site.  He concluded by asking when council meetings would return to Borough Hall.


Christine Holman, 21 Myrtle Avenue, North Plainfield, asked if Verizon and the various dish networks were required to pay the Borough a fee.  Mr. Bernstein replied that there is no charge, per the Board of Public Utilities.  Addressing the zip code question, she noted that – in the case of Dunellen and Green Brook sharing zip codes – the two towns have completely different names, further clarifying their identity.  In the case of South Plainfield, it has enjoyed its separate and distinct 07080 zip code for years.   She concluded that the volume of traffic at Wilson and Walnut contributes to hazardous traffic conditions.


John Langenbach, 112 Jackson Avenue, North Plainfield, noting that they had marked their 100th anniversary in September, offered thanks and congratulations to the Boy Scouts for their participation this evening.  He concluded by commenting on the amateur radio field day at Augusta, New Jersey.


Council President Stabile expressed his thanks to the various members of the boards, committees and commission who were present as well as members of administration and the public. 


Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mrs. Forbes and on voice vote carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:13 p.m.
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Council President
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